NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

WORKERS’ COMPENSATION INSURANCE COMMITTEE

WESTON, FLORIDA

FEBRUARY 23, 2006

MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Workers’ Compensation Insurance Committee met at the Bonaventure Resort and Golden Door Spa in Weston, Florida, on Thursday, February 23, 2006, at 10:25 a.m.

Sen. Carroll Leavell of New Mexico, chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:



Rep. Don Brown, FL
 


Rep. Pat Patterson, FL


Rep. Dennis A. Ross, FL


Rep. Shirley Bowler, LA






Rep. George Keiser, ND


Sen. David Bates, RI



Sen. William Walaska, RI







Rep. Gene Seaman, TX

Other legislators present were: 



Sen. Joseph Crisco, CT


Assem. Nancy Calhoun, NY


Sen. Duane Mutch, ND


Rep. Frank Wald, ND



Rep. Robert Godshall, PA






Rep. Tony Melio, PA








Rep. Matt Wright, PA


Rep. Brian P. Kennedy, RI


Rep. Michael Reese, VT






Rep. Mark Young, VT

Also in attendance were:



Susan Nolan, Nolan Associates, NCOIL Executive Director



Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director



Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education, 


Life, Health, and Workers’ Compensation Insurance Committees


MINUTES

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its November 17, 2005, meeting in San Diego, California.

FLORIDA WORKERS’ COMPENSATION SYSTEM

Roy Wood of the Florida Division of Workers’ Compensation updated members on results of Florida’s 2003 workers’ compensation system reforms.  He noted that the number of petitions for benefits had decreased drastically and the injury rate had declined steadily.  He said that as a result of the reforms, medical bills are being paid more timely and employers are more cognizant of coverage requirements and negative outcomes related to noncompliance.  Mr. Wood also pointed toward early indicators that suggest a considerable decrease in permanent total claims.   
Mr. Wood acknowledged that a major reason for the positive results has been the Department’s monitoring and auditing processes.  He said that as a result of strengthened auditing procedures, the Department has doubled the number of stop-work orders issued and has significantly increased the amount of money collected through penalties, while seeing 10,000 fewer injured workers.  
Mr. Wood then discussed the Centralized Performance System (CPS) employed by the Florida Division of Workers’ Compensation.  He described CPS as a web-based system that allows insurers to correspond directly with the Division.  He said CPS allows more data to be analyzed rapidly and accurately, and reviews information for compliance.

Assem. Calhoun asked about the maximum weekly benefit allowed in Florida, and followed up with a question regarding duration limits for permanent disability.  Mr. Wood replied that Florida permits $653 as a maximum weekly benefit, and caps benefits at age 72 for individuals receiving permanent disability.  He said age 72 was chosen because, at that age, an employee becomes eligible for Social Security.  
ISSUES RELATED TO THE REGULATION OF PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYER ORGANIZATIONS (PEOs)
Arkansas Insurance Commissioner Julie Bowman described PEOs in a historical context, saying they became widespread during the 1990s.  She listed problems that quickly arose with then-called employee leasing firms, including promises of workers’ compensation coverage that were unfulfilled.  She suggested that the most important factor to consider when regulating PEOs is the question of who is ultimately responsible for employee injuries.

Commissioner Bowman then explained two draft models currently being worked on by National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) and International Association of Industrial Accident Boards and Commissions (IAIABC) staff.  She said the first, a Statement of Principles, is targeted towards states without master policies for PEO arrangements.  She said it will seek to determine responsible parties for injured workers, as well as address cancellation policies.  

Commissioner Bowman then described the Workers’ Compensation Coverage For Professional Employer Organization Arrangements Model Regulation.  She noted the model attempts to address PEOs by requiring coverage to be issued and verified at the client level.  She emphasized that both drafts are preliminary and welcomed NCOIL’s input on the issue.     
Tim Tucker of the National Association of Professional Employer Organizations (NAPEO) told members that approximately 28 states have currently considered or adopted some level of PEO registration or licensing legislation.  He stated that NAPEO’s goal was to see all 50 states enact comprehensive PEO legislation.
Mr. Tucker suggested that states may need to look beyond defining who the employer is in a PEO-client relationship.  He said that verification of employment and proof of coverage are important topics for state legislatures.  He further noted that PEO issues extend beyond workers’ compensation insurance.  Mr. Tucker listed remittance of taxes, healthcare, and retirement as issues affected by PEOs.

Sen. Leavell suggested to Mr. Tucker that he develop model legislation for the Committee to consider before the NCOIL Summer Meeting in July.  Sen. Ross asked Mr. Tucker to consider using Florida as a test ground for innovative policy recommendations that relate to PEO regulation.    
RECIPROCITY AGREEMENTS FOR WORKERS’ COMPENSATION PROGRAMS
Rep. Keiser explained why, in his opinion, states need to consider workers’ compensation reciprocity agreements.  He stated that without such agreements, an injured temporary employee chooses the state in which to file a claim based on the different benefit structures of the home state and the state where the employee was injured.  He noted that a workers’ compensation policy in one state does not reflect the benefits provided in a second state.  
Rep. Keiser said that reciprocity agreements should at least provide a definition of temporary employment, specify workers’ benefits, and determine the coverage source for out-of-state injured workers.  He voiced support for an IAIABC Model Agreement Between Jurisdictions to Govern Coordination of Claims and Coverage, which he said would address these issues.
Mona Carter of the National Council on Compensation Insurance (NCCI) said that when a worker is injured in a second state, adjudication often becomes an issue to resolve benefit disputes.  To avoid instances of adjudication, Ms. Carter suggested that states either enter into reciprocity agreements with contiguous states, or acquire all-states coverage.  She then voiced her support for the IAIABC model agreement and encouraged legislators to recommend its adoption.
Rep. Wright said that he would have thought workers’ compensation policies would take into account employees who often travel.  Ms. Carter responded that policies do cover frequent travelers, but adjudication often overrules such policies.

Upon a motion made and seconded, the Committee voted 7 to 1 to waive the 30-day deadline rule and consider the IAIABC Model Agreement Between Jurisdictions to Govern Coordination of Claims and Coverage.  Rep. Bowler voted against the measure.

Following Committee discussion, the Committee voted 7 to 1 to endorse the IAIABC model agreement and send it to the NCOIL Executive Committee for its consideration.  Rep. Bowler again cast the dissenting vote. 

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:25 a.m.
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